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Library Roundup

The last meeting of the PIEDMONT
UNIVERSITY CENTER'S COMMITTEE ON
LIBRARY AFFAIRS was held in April at Sa-
lem College. EVAN FARBER, librarian at
Earlham College in Indiana, spoke on “Edu-
cating Library Users.” The Piedmont Uni-
versity Center officially ceased operation on
May 31, 1975. Mr. DAVID JENSEN, Ii-
brarian at Greensboro College, served as
the chairman of the Library Affairs Com-
mittee for the past two years.

From N.C. STATE UNIVERSITY at RAL-
EIGH: Dr. CLIFTON WALLER BARRETT of
Charlottesville, Va. and one of the fore-
most private antiquarian book collectors
in the United States, was the featured
speaker at the annual Friends of the Li-
brary dinner held March 27th. Ms. SUSAN
K. WELCH has joined the Reference De-
partment in the position formerly held by
Ms. GLORIA WATTERSON, who resigned
in December to study in France. Ms. Welch,
a recent graduate of the School of Library
Science of the University of Chicago, joined
the Reference staff on February 1st. DAN-
IEL A. YANCHISIN, a reference librarian
since 1970, resigned as of January 31st
to accept the position as Head of the
History and Travel Section of the Memphis
Public Library and Information Center in
Memphis, Tenn. CEDRIC L. HEPLER, librar-

ian of North Carolina Wesleyan College
in Rocky Mount, joined the staff in April
as a reference librarian. Mr. Hepler is a
1973 graduate of UNC-School of Library
Science. He also holds a bachelor’s de-
gree from Stetson University and a Master
of Theology Degree from Southeastern
Baptist Seminary in Wake Forest.

A Special Collections area is being con-
structed adjacent to the Archives Depart-
ment. The rooms will provide space for
the present collection of 3,200 rare books
and original copies of N.C.S.U. theses.

A professional librarians association
was formed at the D. H. Hill Library, for
the purpose of pursuing a dialogue on
national and local library developments.
Programs have included speakers and tu-
torials on topics such as the “Centennial
of Librarianship,” delivered by DEAN
EDWARD G. HOLLEY; a panel presentation
on faculty status for librarians; a discussion
on library legislation; a mini-workshop
on the effects of SOLINET; and a two-day
workshop of L.S.B.D.

From UNC-GREENSBORO: NANCY
CLARK FOGARTY, a member of the refer-
ence department staff, has been elected
vice-president and president-elect of the
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Alumni Association of the School of Library
Science, University of North Carolina at
Chapel Hill. MARJORIE MEMORY, head of
serials, was elected to membership on the
UNC-G Committee on Committees; TOM
MINOR to the Community Forum, and
ELIZABETH HOLDER to the Academic
Cabinet.

From UNC-CHARLOTTE: Dr. ROBERT M.
WALLACE, Professor-Emeritus of English,
has given the Library an early nineteenth
century American secretary. A recent addi-
tion to the Rare Book Collection is an un-
usual association copy of the first edition,
second issue of Ernest Hemingway's novel,
The Sun Also Rises. The value of this
particular copy, a gift from Mrs. LUTHER
KELLY, is enhanced by a letter which has
been tipped in the book. The letter, written
in Paris in 1947, describes the impressions
of a former Charlotte resident, of the
original Lady Brett, the heroine of the
novel. Also included with the book is an
article by Malcolm Cowley from Bren-
tano’s Book Chat which purports to be the
“first real pen-picture of Ernest Hemingway
that has ever appeared in print.”

From EAST CAROLINA UNIVERSITY:
During Easter Weekend the move into the
new 90,000 square feet addition to the J. Y.
Joyner Library was completed. Built on
four levels, the annex is fully carpeted and
will house about 350,000 volumes with
seating for about 1,000 library users. Sev-
eral library services, including reference,
interlibrary lending, circulation, reserve
books, the North Carolina Collection and
current periodicals are housed in the new
facility. The annex was designed by Lyles,
Bissett, Carlisle and Wolff, Greensbhoro
architects, and was constructed and fur-
nished at a cost of about $2.4 million.
Dr. RALPH RUSSELL, Director of Library
Services, addressed the library faculty at
Tennessee Technological ~ University in
April. JUDY MOORE, serials cataloger,
attended an institute at the University of
Georgia sponsored by the Association of

Library Automation Research Communica-
tions. EUGENE HUGUELET, associate direc-
tor, attended the Conference on Collection
Development in Academic Libraries in
Chicago. Dr. GERTRUDE LONDON, author
and expert on classification research and
information retrieval, conducted a work-
shop on April 22-23. The purpose of the
workshop was to enable ECU librarians to
become familiar with the International
Standard Bibliographic Description system.
Dr. London was formerly an associate pro-
fessor in the UNC-CHAPEL HILL School of
Library Science. Dr. ROBERT B. DOWNS,
visiting Professor at UNC-CHAPEL HILL,
spoke to the library staff, March 18, on
“Intellectural Freedom.” June 9th, Miss
Heera Kapsi spoke to the library staff on
her work at the United States Information
Service library in New Delhi, India. On
June 13th, Mrs. JANICE FENNELL of Flor-
ida Technological University in Orlando
spoke to the staff on public relations.

From JOHNSON C. SMITH UNIVERS-
ITY: About 110 senior citizens of the Char-
lotte Mecklenburg area visited the James
B. Duke Memorial Library on College Day
for Senior Citizens, March 20th. This activity
was sponsored by JCS and funded by the
North Carolina Humanities Committee. A
visit to the library was included on the
tour. MILDRED SANDERS, Assistant Librar-
ian for Technical Services, announced that
the library has reached the 80,000 mark
in its collection. An active National Library
Week program was observed, including
AV workshops for the university family, an
open house in the library, a “half price”
day on fines, and a book sale. JOE ELLA
FERRELL participated in Career Day held
at West Mecklenburg High School to
acquaint juniors with information on librar-
ianship. The Annual Library Club Picnic
was held on May 10th.

From UNC-CHAPEL HILL: A hitherto un-
known North Carolina Imprint has been
given to the North Carolina Collection by
Miss AUSTIN PAGE LILLY of Lexington,
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Ky. The item is Samuel C. Caldwe’s Prac-
tical Thoughts on Faith, Unbelief, & fo
Which Is Added A Sermon on Praying in
the Name of Christ, published by Francis
Coupee at Salisbury in 1801. On April 4th
Senator Sam J. Ervin, Jr., addressed the
Friends of the Library Dinner. The National
Historical Publications Commission has
named Dr. CAROLYN WALLACE one of
the seventy historians chosen to participate
in a workshop on historical edition which
was held at the University of lowa in May.
Dr. H. G. JONES was one of approximately
24 delegates from the United States to the
American Assembly meeting in Harriman,
New York, in April. The American Assembly
is affiliated with Columbia University and
holds non-partisan assemblies of American
leaders to discuss issues of vital public con-
cern and to consider alternatives for na-
tional policy. Dr. Jones was selected as a
delegate because of his long time advo-
cacy of public ownership of records of the
presidency. His book, The Records of a
Nation, was repeatedly cited in Federal
Judge Charles R. Cichey's recent ruling that
the records of former President Nixon be-
longed not to Mr. Nixon but to the govern-
ment of the United States. In June, 1975,
the Wilson Library was expecting to have
its long-awaited automated circulation sys-
tem. It is identical to the one which has
been in operation in the Undergraduate
Library since 1969. Mr. SAMUEL BOONE
was elected a director of the N. C. Chapter
of the Special Libraries Association. In
1974, the Office of the Governor of North
Carolina completed the computerization of
information about boards and commissions
to which the Governor may make statutory
appointments. The INSTITUTE OF GOV-
ERNMENT has published an Index of Board
Numbers fo Computer Print-Out of the
Governor's Appointment Powers, compiled
by Stephen N. Dennis (Chapel Hill, March,
1975). It is available from the Institute at
a cost of 50¢ plus sales tax. The Sarah
Graham Kenan Foundation has recently
added $5,000 to the Sarah Graham Kenan
Trust for the purchase of rare books. It
also gave $10,000 to the Friends of the
Library.

Mr. ALFRED SHARLIP has been ap-
pointed Assistant University Librarian for
Planning and Finance.

Mrs. CHRISTINE C. LOVE, Gift and Ex-
change Librarian, received the Beta Phi Mu-
Epsilon Chapter Achievement Award at the
annual initiation dinner meeting on April
25th. The award is presented each year fo
the graduate of the University of N.C.
School of Library Science who has earned
the highest grade point average. In addi-
tion, Mrs. Love was recently nofified of
her selection for the 1975-1976 Library of
Congress Intern Program, Dr. ISAAC COPE-
LAND of the Manuscripts Department ad-
dressed the annual dinner of the Beta Phi
Mu chapter at the George Peabody Col-
lege for Teachers in Nashville, Tenn. Mr.
JOE HEWITT, Head Cataloger at the Uni-
niversity of Colorado, has been appointed
Associate University Librarian for Technical
Services. Mr. Hewitt, who has both his A.B.
(as a Morehead Scholar) and M.LS. de-
grees from UNC, began work on July Tst.
He is presently completing his Ph.D. at
Colorado, with a dissertation on the im-
pact of OCLC on ON-line cataloging
among the charter member libraries of
that organization. Dr. PAUL S. KODA, rare
book librarian at Indiana State University,
has accepted the position of Rare Book
Librarian at UNC-Chapel Hill. Dr. Koda
holds @ Ph.D. degree from Indiana Uni-
versity in English and is currently complet-
ing an MLS degree at Indiana. He has
been in charge of the Indiana State col-
lection since 1971 and before that was
on the staff of the Victorian Studies pro-
gram at Indiana State. Mr. DAVID TAY-
LOR has been appointed Undergraduate
Librarian. A handsome folio edition of the
WORKES OF OUR ANCIENT AND
LEARNED ENGLISH POET, GEOFFREY
CHAUCER, edited by Thomas Speght and
printed in London in 1602, has been given
to the Rare Book Collection by Dr. LYMAN
A. COTTEN, JR. in memory of Mrs. Lyman
A. Cotten, his mother, who was on the
staff of the Southern Historical Collection
for twenty-five years. Twenty-one transfer



SUMMER-FALL ISSUE — 51

cases containing correspondence and other
papers of PAUL GREEN, noted author and
pioneer in the field of symphonic drama,
have been given to the Southern Historical
Collection. The papers cover 1924-1973.
WILLIAM S. POWELL, former Curator of
the NORTH CAROLINA COLLECTION and
now a professor in the Department of
History, has been engaged to write a vol-
ume to be entitled North Carolina: A Bi-
centennial History in the forthcoming series
THE STATES AND THE NATION, to be
published by the American Association for
State and Local History.

EDWARD MARTINIQUE, formerly Asian
cataloger at the University, has been ap-
pointed Asian Bibliographer.

DONNA P. CORNICK joined the staff
of the Llibrary as a reference librarian.
She is a recent graduate of the UNC Li-
brary School and had previously worked
several years there as a library assistant.

Recent retirements include: Dr. BERTA
BECERRA, who joined the staff in 1962
after a distinguished career as a librarian
in Cuba, which included service as Direc-
tor of the Library of the Sociedad Eco-
nomica de Amigos del Pais in Havana, as
President of the Cubana Library Associ-
ation, and as Chief of the Ibero-American
Section of the International Federation
of Library Associations. She has been re-
sponsible for developing the distinguished
Latin American Collection at the University.
Dr. HARRY BERGHOLZ who has served as
Chief Bibliographer since 1957, retired
this year. He received his Ph.D. in modern
literature from the University of Berlin in
1931. Dr. Bergholz left Germany in 1935
because of opposition to the Nazi regime,
making his way to the United States in
1947. Dr. PATRICK WREATH has been ap-
pointed as the new Chief Bibliographer.
Dr. LAWRENCE LONDON retired after
twenty years as Curator of the RARE BOOK
COLLECTION. His major book, Bishop

Joseph Blount Cheshire: His Life and Work.
was published by the UNC Press in 1941.
Mr. CHARLES SCHLIECKER refired as As-
sistant Librarian for Management, having
served in that position since 1961. Mr.
Schliecker plans to continue living in
Chapel Hill. Dr. ISAAC COPELAND re-
turned to North Carolina in 1967 to be-
come Director of the SOUTHERN HISTOR-
ICAL COLLECTION and Professor of His-
tory. Prior to that, from 1947-1950 he
served as documents librarian at the wuni-
versity. In addition he has been librarian
at Furman University and Presbyterian Col-
lege in South Carolina. From 1952 to 1967
he was librarian and professor of history
at George Peabody College in Nashville.
Dr. Copeland retired this summer and now
plans to begin work on a bibliography
of the Old South, to be published by
Golden Tree Press, and later to write a
history of ante bellum education in South
Carolina. Dr. CAROLYN WALLACE has
been appointed as Director of the SOUTH-
ERN HISTORICAL COLLECTION AND MAN-
USCRIPTS DEPARTMENT, Dr, Wallace, who
has been a member of the staff for
twenty-three years, received her Ph.D. from
UNC-CH and is well-known as a member
of several national archivists’ organizations.
She has presented papers at national meet-
ings on several occasions. She is currently
working on an edition of the papers of
David L. Swain, Governor of North Caro-
lina from 1832 to 1835, and President of
the University of N.C. from 1836-1968.

From WAKE FOREST UNIVERSITY:

Mr. CARLTON PRINCE WEST has been
appointed LIBRARIAN EMERITUS after an
association of 47 years with Wake Forest
University. A native of Massachusetts and
a graduate of Yale University, Mr. West
served in the history department for
twenty years. He was the librarian who
was responsible for planning and executing
the move of the library from the campus in
Wake Forest, North Carolina to the new
campus in Winston-Salem. A graduate of
UNC-Chapel Hill School of Library Science,
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Mr. West has been active in the state
library association since he became librar-
ian in 1946. He has been Chairman of
the College and University Section, Chair-
man of the Ad hoc Publications Committee,

Carlton P. West

a member of the Executive Board for three
terms, Chairman of the Exhibits Committee
for three conferences, and Vice President
and President of the associate.

Also refiring this year are Ms. MINNIE
S. KALLAM, who has been Head of the
Reference Department since 1948 and Ms.
DOROTHY ROWLEY, who has been Head
of the Periodicals Department since 1956.

From DAVIDSON COLLEGE: Dr. CHAL-
MERS G. DAVIDSON, Director of the E.
H. Little Library at Davidson College, re-
tired on July 1st, having served in that
post since the fall of 1936. An alumnus of
Davidson and a descendant of the man for
whom the college was named (Gen. Wil-

liam Lee Davidson of Revolutionary War
fame), Dr. Davidson received his masters
degree in library science from the University
of Chicago and masters and doctorate de-
grees in history from Harvard University.
He has authored many books dealing with
Southern history, has served as president
of the North Carolina Literary and His-
torical Association, the Historical Society
of North Carolina, and chairman of the
North Carolina Writers Conference. He
received the Charles A. Cannon Award
for North Carolina history in 1951. At
Davidson College he has been a Professor
in the Department of History, as well as
serving as Director of the library for four
decades. During that span three library
structures were completed, the latest, this
past year. Dr. Davidson is only the second
fulltime library director to be employed by
Davidson College in this century; his prede-
cessor, Miss Cornelia R. Shaw, served in

Chalmers G. Davidson

that post from 1907 to 1936. Effective
July 1st, Dr. Davidson will become College
Archivist and will continue as Professor in
the Department of History.
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Leland M. Park

Dr. LELAND M. PARK has been ap-
pointed as Director of the Davidson College
Library effective July 1st. Dr. Park is a
graduate of Davidson College, Emory Uni-
versity, and Florida State University. He
was employed as a reference librarian
at the Public Library of Charlotte and
Mecklenburg and served as a Captain in
the United States Army before returning
to Davidson as Head of Reference and
Student Personnel in 1967. He has been
president of the Metrolina Library Associ-
ation, Chairman of the Piedmont Univers-
ity’s Committee on Library Affairs, and
now serves as Chairman-elect of the Uni-
versity and ‘College Section of the South-
eastern Library Association and Second
Vice President-elect of the North Carolina
Library Association.

GUILFORD COLLEGE LIBRARY, Greens-
boro, announced on August 1 the appoint-
ment of DAMON D. HICKEY as Chief of
Public Services. Hickey, who received his
M.S.LS. from Chapel Hill in May, also
holds @ Master of Divinity degree from
Princeton Theological Seminary. He will
supervise the Circulation and Reference De-
partments at Guilford and develop an edu-

cational media center in the library. Work-
ing with him will be ROSE SIMON, new
Library Faculty Liaison Officer. Simon, with
an M.A. in English from Virginia and
course work completed toward the Ph.D.
at Rochester, will assist in the Reference
Department and lead the Guilford Library’s
public relations program.

From DUKE UNIVERSITY:

Dr. BENJAMIN EDWARD POWELL's re-
markable career in librarianship is hon-
ored in the April, 1975 issue of Duke Uni-
versity’s LIBRARY LINK. This year ends the
outstanding career at Duke for Dr. Powell,
which began in 1946. Dr. Powell is a na-
tive of Funbury, North Carolina. After his
graduation from high school, he entered

Benjamin Powell

Duke University where he majored in his-
tory and was a varsity half-miler. He re-
ceived his A.B. degree in 1926 and then
taught and coached athletics in the Bethel
High School (N.C.) for a year before re-
turning to Duke University as a fulltime
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library staff member in the circulation de-
partment. He worked in the reference de-
partment of the New York Public Library
while completing his Bachelor of Library
Science degree at Columbia University. He
returned to Duke and served as head of
the circulation and reference departments.
He became the librarian at the University
of Missouri in 1937. In 1946 he was
awarded the Ph.D. degree from the Grad-
uate Library School of the University of
Chicago, and then was appointed Uni-
versity Librarian at Duke University. At
that time the budget for the library was
$332,202, 24,000 volumes were added an-
nually, and the libraries held 898,000 vol-
umes. In 1973-74, the library budget was
$3,720,000, the library added 109,000
volumes during the year, and the total
holdings in volumes surpassed two and one-
half million! Dr. Powell has been president
of the American Library Association and
active in all areas of library development.
Dr. and Mrs. Powell were honored August
23rd at a reception by the Library Staff
in the library he built, the William R. Per-
kins Library.

On September 1, 1975, Mrs. CONNIE
R. DUNLAP became the University Librarian
of DUKE UNIVERSITY. Mrs. Dunlap comes
to Duke from the University of Michigan,
where she served most recently as Deputy
Associate Director and Head of the Grad-
uate Library. As University Librarian, Mrs.
Dunlap is charged with responsibility for
the Perkins Library System encompassing
the Central Library, the East Campus and
Divinity School Libraries, and the science
branch libraries. Presently the Perkins Sys-
tem contains about 2.3 million volumes
and has a staff of 191.

The new University Librarian brings to
Duke a wealth of experience from her ca-
reer at Michigan, where she began as
a student assistant while an undergraduate.
Following receipt of the AM.L.S. from the
School of Library Science at Michigan, Mrs.
Dunlap became Senior Circulation Librar-
ian, then Associate Circulation Librarian.

From 1961 to 1964, she was head of the
Order Department; from 1964 to 1967,
Head of the Acquisitions Department, and
in 1967 became Head of the Graduate
Library. From 1972 until 1975 she was
also Deputy Associate Director of the Uni-
versity Libraries. In 1967 she was awarded
a Certificate from the University of Paris for
study of French.

A frequent contributor to professional
publications, Mrs. Dunlap has been very
active in the American Library Association,

Connie R. Dunlap

especially in the Resources and Technical
Services Division, of which she was Presi-
dent in 1972-73. She is presently a mem-
ber of the Council of the American Library
Association, and has recently been elected
president of the Association of College
and Research Libraries for 1976-77. She
has served as liaison between the Ameri-
can Society for Information Science and
the A.L.A.

Related professional activities include
consulting at several university libraries,
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membership on the National Advisory
Committee on Cataloging in Publication
to the Library of Congress, and lecturing
in the University of Michigan School of
Library Science.

Mrs. Dunlap has an impressive record
of participation in University affairs at
Michigan. A few of her recent activities
include chairing the Academic Affairs Com-
mittee of hte University Senate, member-
ship on the University Safety Policy Com-
mittee, serving on the Board in Control
of Intercollegiate Athletics, and on the
Executive Committee of the Center for West
European Studies.

In private life she is Mrs. Robert Bruce
Dunlap.

JOHN P. WAGGONER, Associate Li-
brarian, is serving as acting librarian until
Mrs. Dunlap assumes her duties.

The annual Friends.of the Library din-
ner on March 26, 1975, featured Dr. Ben-
jamin E. Powell, University Librarian,

speaking on “Fifty Years of Duke Univers-
ity Libraries: Some Reflections.” The DUR-
HAM MORNING HERALD, May 7, page
10A, featured an article on Chief Reference
Librarian FLORENCE BLAKLEY. Dr. MATTIE
RUSSELL and PAUL CHESTNUT attended
the South Atlantic Archives and Record
Conference, May 1, 2, in Richmond. MARY
CANADA was elected Member-at-large of
the local chapter of the American Associ-
ation of University Professors. Mr. DAVID
DOWELL has recently taken the newly
created position of Assistant University Li-
brarian for Personnel and Staff Develop-
ment. The primary purpose of the office
is to aid in establishing recruitment, de-
velopment and training programs for the
library’s staff. Mr. Dowell received an M.A.
in history and political science and a Mas-
ters in Library Science from the University
of lllinois. Before coming to Duke in mid-
February, he was Head of Administrative
Services at the lowa State University Li-
brary. Over $4,800 was realized from the
January sale of volumes which had been
determined not appropriate to the book
collection. The money went into the li-
brary’s general fund.

NCLA SCHOLARSHIP AWARDS

Dr. Gene D. Lanier, President of NCLA,
announced that two scholarships have been
awarded for the 1975-76 school year.
These scholarships are awarded on an
annual basis to deserving students who are
preparing to become librarians. Mable
S. Howell, Dean of Learning Resources at
Lenoir Community College in Kinston,
served as chairman of the Scholarship
Committee this year.

Recipient of the NCLA $1000 Scholar-
ship is JOE ROBERT STINES of Dallas,
North Carolina. He is a graduate of Dallas
High School and East Carolina University
and is currently the East Branch Librarian

of Sheppard Memorial Library in Green-
ville, North Carolina. He plans to attend
the Graduate School of Library Science
at the University of Tennessee.

Receiving the $500 Query-Long Scho-
larship is CYNTHIA MAY BEYER of Greens-
boro, North Carolina. She is a graduate
of Ragsdale High School in Jamestown,
North Carolina and Queens College. She
plans to enroll this summer at Indiana
University.

A $100 award was also made from the
Joyce C. Mclendon Student Loan Fund.
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Election Results
North Carolina Library Association Board

1975-1977

Prasilont Lot e L gowes N UL ITN Annette L. Phinazee
First Vice President (President-elect) ______ Leonard L. Johnson
Second Vice President _____________________ Leland M. Park
Secrbltiy soll- s o Gl Ll OeT. o William H. Roberts
ProasUyor covsdmoi, ey imontass o P S Richard T. Barker
Directors _____________ John M. Johnson, Margaret E. Rogers

Want to see more names or more libraries in the news?
Here’s the person to give your news items to:

COLLEGE AND UNIVERSITY LIBRARIES: SCHOOL MEDIA CENTERS:
Leland M. Park William Pendergraft

Library of Davidson College Pender High School

Davidson, Morth Carolina 28036 Burgaw, North Carolina 28425
COMMUNITY AND JUNIOR COLLEGE LIBRARIES: SPECIAL LIBRARIES:

John Thomas William Lowe

Davidson County Community College North Carolina State University

Lexington, North Carolina 27292 Raleigh, Morth Carolina 27607
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TENTATIVE PROGRAM

North Carolina Library Association

Biennial Conference

October 29 - November 1, 1975
Benton Convention Center

Winston-Salem, North Carolina

29

THEME: THE PURSUIT OF EXCELLENCE TOGETHER
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Tentative Program
Wednesday, October 29, 1975

9:00AM.=5:00PM. = . - - . & . __ Preconference on Personnel
Hyatt House

Sponsored by the North Carolina Department of Cultural Resources
Division of State Library

Funded by the U. S. Office of Education
Coordinated by Marian P. Leith, Assistant State Librarian

3:30 PM.-800PM. ___.________ eeeeoo........ Conference Registration
Benton Convention Center Galleria

700PM. ____ LN N R L T Executive Board Dinner Meeting
Hyatt House

Old and New Boards
Presiding: Gene D. Lanier, President

ra N, B B R S e e T Bicentennial Forum Program Group
Presiding: Eugenia Babylon

Thursday, October 30, 1975

NOTE: All section and committee meetings are open to persons registered
for the conference. Meal functions require tickets.

S 3UAM BOUIEMN e s - R Conference Registration
Benton Convention Center Galleria

9:30 AM.-6:00PM. ___ SN PR e S R TR TS TS Exhibits Open
Exhibit Hall

_________________________________________ First General Session
Main Hall (Section 1)

Presiding: Gene D. Lanier, President

Welcome: Franklin R. Shirley, Mayor of Winston-Salem

Greetings from SELA: Betty Martin, President

Introduction of Specker: Annette L. Phinazee, First
Vice-President and President-Elect

\ Speaker: Albert Murray, Author
Albert Murray Topic: “South to a Very Old Place”
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11:30 AM. ____ ____ Executive Board, Outgoing and Incoming (Photograph)
Lobby
T4 AN e ~ . ___ N. C. LIBRARIES Editorial Board (Photograph)
Lobby
il g T e e S S = ol S | Junior Members Round Table

Main Hall (Section 3)
Presiding: Theresa Coletta, Chairman

"Sing Along”
Leader: Suzi Rose, Vice-Chairman
Business

12:00 Neon .. . el o Library Trustees Section

Main Hall (Section 2)
Luncheon Meeting

Presiding: Patsy Ginns, Chairman
Topic: “"New Horizons from an Old Heritage”
Remarks: Alice lhrig, Chairman
ALA Committee on the White House Conference

20 P S S e - _ Junior College Section
Presiding: David Hunsucker, Chairman
Topic: “Computers As Library Tools”
Speaker: Fred W. Roper, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill
Panel: Shirley Mclaughlin, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Institute
Harry Cooke, Catawba Valley Technical Institute
John Thomas, Davidson County Community College
Business

2:00 P.M. _ N. C. Association of Independent Colleges and Universities Librarians
Presiding: David Jensen, Acting Chairman
Business

B P N R e L T T Public Libraries Section
Main Hall (Section 1)
Presiding: William O’Shea, Chairman
Bicentennial Committee Multi-Media Presentation
Speaker: Thomas Strickland, Senator, North Carolina General Assembly
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Friday, October 31, 1975

NOTE: All section and commitiee meetings are open to persons registered
for the conference. Meal functions require tickets.

830 AM.-600PM. . _________ Conference Registration
Benton Convention Center Galleria
SAOTNMiAY ool caloued P e Soell'Y 0 T s B e Beta Phi Mu

Main Hall (Section 3)
Breakfast Meeting
Presiding: Paul Dove, President

SO0 AN =D P, e e e Exhibits Open
Exhibit Hall
o T R e e . Second General Session

Presiding: Gene D. Lanier, President
Topic: “Censorship in North Carolina and What to Do About It*
Introduction of Panel: Neal Austin, High Point Public Library

12:00/Naon’-—" =~ =" - . N. C. Association of School Librarians
Main Hall (Section 2)
Luncheon Meeting
Presiding: Myrtle McNeill, Chairman
Topic: “Issues Affecting N. C. School Media Programs”
Speakers: Mary Frances K. Johnson, UNC/Greensboro
“A Look at Media Guidelines: National/Regional/State”
J. W. Carruth, N. C. Division of Educational Media
“Budgetary Implications for Facilities/Materials/Equipment”
Emily Boyce, East Carolina University
“Special Programs and Implications for the Media Staff”

12:00 Moon; - oS0 F SN E IR o A Ty Resources and Technical Services
Main Hall (Section 3)
Luncheon Meeting
Presiding:
Speaker:
Topic:

200N L eeo—ooooo____ College and University Section
Main Hall (Section 2)
Presiding: Mary Canada, Chairman
Speaker: Johnnie E. Givens, Head Librarian
Austin Peay State University
Topic: “The Pursuit . . . with ACRL Standards; For Better or For Worse”
Business

UL e el b el NS RS PR S 8 Childrens Services Section
Presiding: Kay Taylor, Sheppard Memorial Library, Greenville
Speaker: Bette Greene, Author
Topic: “Writing Children’s Books”
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= R L e T L Avudiovisual Committee

Presiding: Ellen Day, Chairman

Business

230 PiMal,_sesqumbents = - 0 V8 C T . Education for Librarianship Committee
Presiding: Fred W. Roper, Chairman

Business

N e i o L e Third General Session
Main Hall (Section 1)
Presiding: Annette L. Phinazee, First Vice-President and President-Elect

Speakers: Mary Edna Anders
Southeastern States Cooperative Library Survey

Alice lhrig
White House Conference on Libraries and Information Science

Topic: “Excellence in the Future: The SELA Survey and the
White House Conference”

6:00 PN inim sl ety il Reception Given by Forsyth County Public Library
600 West Fifth Street
William H. Roberts, Director

00 R et el m Tl b L gl T e NI T R IR Fourth General Session

Banquet
Presiding: Gene D. Lanier, President

Invocation: Dr. Kenneth R. Williams, Chancellor
Winston-Salem State University

Introduction of Present and
New Executive Boards, Special Guests,
Honorary Members, Scholarship Recipients

Introduction of Speaker: Elizabeth Copeland, Sheppard
Memorial Library, Greenville

Speaker: Willie Snow Ethridge, Author
Willie Snow Ethridge Topic:

g N R WA TTL >SS IIN ")  Wwr _ Library School Receptions
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Saturday, November 1, 1975

B:30TAMY STO00VAMS st sodigeh s Conference Registration

Benton Convention Center Galleria

B0 ATM. T e e e~ s oy — SR Sl T McGraw-Hill Breakfast

10007 MR S S T W e A el R e, Fifth General Session

Lawrence D. Kusche

12:00 Noor: __

Main Hall (Section 1)

Presiding: Gene D. Lanier, President

Introduction of Speaker:
Leonard L. Johnson, Greensboro Public Schools

Speaker: Lawrence D. Kusche, Reference Librarian
Arizona State University, Tempe

Topic: “The Bermuda Triangle:
A Librarian’s Pursuit of Excellence”

Report on NORTH CAROLINA LIBRARIES
Herbert Poole, Editor

Business

Resolutions:
President's Report
Acceptance of Gavel

Adjournment

e New Executive Board Meeting

Conference Room 1

Presiding: Annette L. Phinazee, President



Instructions for the Preparation

of Manuscripts for
NORTH CAROLINA LIBRARIES

In response to requests for instructions on how manuscripts should be submitted to
the journal, the Editorial Board of NORTH CAROLINA LIBRARIES has prepared
the following statement.

1. All manuscripts should be submitted in duplicate on plain, white paper measuring
81" x 11",

2. Double-space all copy except for lengthy quotes which should be indented
and single-spaced. The beginning of paragraphs should be indented eight spaces.

3. Name, position, and professional address of the author should appear in the
upper left-hand corner of the title page. The number of words rounded to the
nearest hundred should appear in the upper right-hand corner of the page.

4, Each page after the first should be numbered consecutively at the top right-
hand corner and carry the author's last name at the upper left-hand corner.

5. Footnoes should appear at the end of the manuscript. Footnote style should be
taken from Kate Turabian’s A Manual for Writers of Term Papers, Theses, and
Dissertations, Third or later edition.

6. Photographs will be accepted for consideration, but will not be returned.

7. Manuscripts should be stapled together in the upper left-hand corner and mailed
first-class in a 9 x 12" envelope.

8. Manuscripts of the following character will be considered: historical, biographical,
philosophical, descriptive, research reports, how-to-do-it, minority librarianship,
student research papers, and major addresses. Questions relative to manuscripts
outside of these types should be addressed to the Editor.

9. All manuscripts should be scholarly in tone if not in content.

Upon receipt, a manuscript will be acknowledged by postal card from the Editor's
office. Following review of a manuscript by members of the Editorial Board, a decision
to accept or reject will be communicated to the writer. A definite publication date
cannot be given since any incoming manuscript will be added to a manuscript bank
from which articles are selected for each issue. Publication can be reasonably expected
Within twelve months.

An honorarium of $15.00 will be paid by the journal for each manuscript immediately
following its publication; however, no honorarium will be paid for addresses.



DIRECTORY OF 1974-1975 NCLA OFFICERS AND CHAIRMEN

EXECUTIVE BOARD

President

GENE LANIER

Chairman

Department of Library Science
East Caroling University
Greanville, North Carolina 27834

First Vice-Presidont and President-Elect
ANNETTE PHINAZEE

Dean

School of Library Science

Meorth Carolina Central University
Durham, North Carcling 27707

Second Vice-President

NANCY CLARK FOGARTY
Reference Librarion

University of North Carolina
Greonsbore, MNerth Carolina 27412

Secratary

WILLIAM ROBERTS

Director

Forsyth County Public Library
‘Winstan-Salem, North Careline 27101

Troasurer

RICHARD BARKER
University Librarian
Appalachian State University
Boone, North Carclina 28407

Director

OPHELIA M. IRVING

A Director of Inf ion Service
Division of State Library

Raleigh, North Carolina 27611

Directar

NORMA ROYAL

Media Specialist

Morth Durham Elementary School
Durhom, Morth Carolina

ALA Reprosentative
FLORENCE BLAKELY

Head Reference Librarian
Duke University

Durham, North Carelina 27706

Past President

ELIZABETH H. COPELAND
Librarion

Sheppard Memoriol Librory
Greenville, North Carelina 27834

EX OFFICIO

SELA Reprasentative

I. T. LITTLETON

Director, Library

Morth Carclina State University
Raleigh, Morth Carolina 27607

Editor, NORTH CAROLINA LIBRARIES
HERBERT POOLE

Library Director

Guilford College

Greensbore, Morth Carelina 27410

SECTIONS

Chai Junior Members Roundtabl
THERESA COLLETA

Children’s Librarian

AMY Regional Library

Burnsville, Morth Carolina 28714

Chairman, Trustees

PATSY GINNS

111 M. Front 5t

Elkin, Morth Corclina 28621

Chairman, North Carolina Association of
School Librarians

MYRTLE J. McNEILL

Director of Libraries

Durham City Scheols

Durham, Nerth Carolina

Chairman, Public Libraries
WILLIAM O'SHEA

Director

Wake County Libraries
Raleigh, Morth Caralina 27601

Chai B and Technical Servi

MNANCY IDOL WHITE

Cataloger — Serials

Univenity of North Carolina
Chapel Hill, North Carolina 27514

Chairman, College and University
MARY CANADA

Assistant Reference Librarian
Duke University

Durham, Morth Carolina 27706

Chairman, Junior College
DAVID HUNSUCKER
Director of Learning Resources
Gaston College

Dallas, Merth Caraling 28034

Chairman, Children’s Services Section
BETTY POHL

Appalachion Regional Library

Maorth Wilkesbare, Morth Carolina 28459

STANDING COMMITTEES

Chairman, Archives
CHARLESANNA FOX

Randolph Public Library
Ashebore, Merth Carolina 27203

Chairman, Audiovisus]

ELLEN DAY

2021 Blvemont Drive

Greeniboro, North Carolina 27408

Chairman, Constitution & Codes
EDWIN B. McDILL

1705 Efland Drive

Greensboro, Morth Carolina 27408

Chairman, Development

LEONARD L. JOHNSON
Greensboro City Schools

Drawer 2

Greansboro, Morth Caroling 27402

Chai , Education for Librarianshi
FRED W. ROPER

School of Library Science, UNC
Chapel Hill, North Carolina 27514

Chat . 1 Relati
JUDITH G. LETSINGER

2719 Kittrell Drive

Raleigh, Morth Carolina 27608

e L

Chairman, Grievance

GENE D. LANIER

Department of Library Science, ECU
Greenville, N. C. 27834

2 ey Mwboriiin
JOCELYN E. STEVENS
Library, NCCU

Durham, Morth Carcline 27702

Chai Taball 1 Erand

JUDIE DeJONGE
High Point Public Library
High Point, North Corolina 27261

Chairman, Library Resources
SCOTTIE W. COX

Wayne Community College

P. O. Drawer 1878

Goldsboro, Morth Carcling 27530

Chairman, Msmbership

NANCY C. FOGARTY

Library, UNC-G

Greensboro, MNorth Carolina 27412

Chai NCLA Reorganization (Ad Hoc)
G. JOHN HEYER

Wilsen Library, UNC

Chapel Hill, North Caroling 27514

Chairman, Nominating

BERNIE M. SHEFFIELD

900 Englith Rood

High Point, North Corolina 27260

Chairman, Public Relations
SHEARIN P. ANTONOWICZ
Blanche S. Benjomin Branch Library
1510 Benjamin Parkway
Greensboro, Morth Carclina 27408

Chairman, Scholarship

MABEL 5. HOWELL

3012 Englewood Drive

Kinston, MNorth Carclina 28501 I

Chairman, Federal Relations Coordinator

DENNIS L. BRUCE '
‘Woke County Public Libraries 'I
Raleigh, Morth Carolina 27501

Chairman, Annual Sessions (Ad Hoc) J
ROBERT H. MAY

Forsyth Co. Public Library

Winston-Salem, North Corelina 27101

Chairman, “N. C. Index" (Ad Hec)
OPHELIA M. IRVING

Division of the Stote Librory
Raleigh, Morth Caorolina 27611 o
Chairman, State D Depository (Ad Hoc)
M. SANGSTER PARROTT |
School of Educetion, UNC-G
Greensboro, Morth Corolina 27412




